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About the corner in architecture 

Someone watered my vanity by flattering the glass corner of my Zamora building. A 
corner of air. And then, Polshek himself, the author of the beautiful glass boxes for Apple 
stores in New York, on the occasion of the Arnold Brunner Award of the American 
Academy of Arts and Letters, again expressed his admiration for my glass box without a 
trace of any metal part, even in the corners. And above all for the trihedron. In both 
cases, after thanking him for the generosity of the comments, I thought again about how 
important the corner is in architecture. 

Because, if the façade has been the main theme in the history of Architecture, how can 
the corner, the confluence of the two façades, not be crucial? I once wrote that when we 
surround a building, we cannot control more than two facades, or a corner, no matter 
how hard we try. Never, unless it is a courtyard or a square, of convex spaces where we 
can control at most three. And not even, because of the vertical dimensions, can the 
upper plane converging with these two facades, the trihedron, be controlled from the 
outside. Unless we overhang the roof or, as in the case of the Zamora building, the roof 
is also made of glass. 

Well, that special moment of the meeting of the two facades, the corner, is what I want 
to talk about here. I often return to New York, to Columbia University, where I spent two 
sabbaticals. Mc Kim, Mead and White, the architects of Columbia's master plan, and 
authors of many of its buildings, did not hesitate to engrave on all those buildings, on the 
main corner, the corner stone, engraving there the date in Roman numerals, and thus 
reminding us of the value of the corner. 

They were not only admirers and followers of Palladio but of Architecture itself. Although 
the cartouches engraved on the stone are in English: CORNER STONE LAID JUNE 
SEVENTH MCMXL, reads the Avery Library cornerstone. 

The cornerstone was the subject of the text that, with the title "The Cornerstone", I 
published in my book Principia Architectonica, written in that last sabbatical year at 
Columbia. And also, some time ago, I had written in another book of mine, Thinking with 
the hands, another text with the title "The architect who wanted to catch the cube of 
architecture", which dealt with the same subject. But today I want to emphasize the 
importance of the corner. 

Architecture has always understood the importance of the corner. From Bernini to Mies 
van der Rohe. And although it may seem to some that contemporary architecture has 
forgotten about such an important subject, this is not the case. When Mies van der Rohe 
proposes his 50x50 house, what he wants to tell us is not so much that the house can 
be supported by only four pillars, but that the corner, the four corners can be made of 
air. Something that no architect had ever imagined before. 
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The four corners define a new building. They are the basis and reference for the 
geometric layout of the construction. And even if the building were not quadrangular, the 
corners, diverse, would continue to define and be crucial as references for the 
construction of the building. 

The relationship between the corner and the structural system, the relationship between 
corner and column, or better yet, the corner column, is more than interesting. In his 
doctoral thesis on The Language of Structure, Alejandro Cervilla studies this subject very 
well. Of course, the structural translation of what happens in the corner has been a 
recurring theme in the history of architecture. 

Can you imagine that in the Parthenon or in any other Greek temple, when reaching the 
corner, the column would disappear? Can you imagine any building by Mies van der 
Rohe without a pillar in the corner? Of course yes, in several if not all of them at the end 
of his life. Although in a very interesting text by Wilfried Wang, "The corner as revelation. 
From Schinkel to Mies", we are reminded that Mies' Barcelona pavilion has four powerful 
corners, Mies tried at the end of his life to dematerialize the corner, to make the corner 
out of air.  

The obsession of every architect, said a good friend of mine, is to make the corner of air. 
The 50x50 house is perhaps the project in which Mies most radically raises this theme, 
which he would later develop paradigmatically in the Berlin National Gallery. Of course, 
in these cases, the theme of the cornerstone evaporates. And then what? 


